
June 2019 

 
Having trouble viewing this email? View it as a Web page. 

• From the Desk of the State Executive Director, Roger D. Dahmer 
• Producers are Encouraged to Report Prevented Planting and Failed Acres 
• New Dairy Margin Coverage Signup Begins June 17 
• 2019 Acreage Reporting Dates 
• USDA Reopens Continuous CRP Signup  
• Higher Limits Now Available on USDA Farm Loans 

 

West Virginia FSA Newsletter 
 

West Virginia  
Farm Service Agency 

1550 Earl Core Road 
Morgantown, WV 26505 
www.fsa.usda.gov/wv 

Phone:  304-284-4800  
Fax:  855-854-3074 

State Executive Director: 
Roger D. Dahmer  
State Committee: 
Andrea Lambert, Chair  
Lois Alt  
Russell Linger  
Rocky Peck  
Sara Wayne 

To find contact information for 
your local office go to 
www.fsa.usda.gov/wv 

From the Desk of the State Executive 
Director, Roger D. Dahmer 
June promises to be a busy month for farmers and the Farm 
Service Agency. Signup for the Dairy Margin Coverage (DMC) 
Program began June 17. Dairy farmers can now better manage the 
volatility of milk and feed prices with this new and improved dairy 
safety net program. 

The 2018 Farm Bill changes to the Livestock Indemnity Program 
(LIP) and Emergency Assistance for Livestock, Honeybees and 
Farm-Raised Fish Program (ELAP) were minimal and these 
programs are still available to help farmers with disaster losses. 

Higher loan limits under the Farm Loan Programs make it easier for 
farmers to get the financing they need to continue, improve and/or 
expand their farming operations. 

It is with great pleasure that I mention that signup for the 
Conservation Reserve Enhancement Program (CREP) resumed on 
June 3. This program is a partnership between the USDA-FSA and 
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the State of West Virginia and has been a very popular program in 
West Virginia for creating Riparian Buffers along streams and 
installing alternative water sources. Added incentives for the 
Chesapeake Bay watershed area will only make CREP more 
popular. 

With corn and soybean plantings nearing completion, reporting crop 
acreages is well underway. The deadline to report corn, soybeans 
and perennial forage (hay, pasture, etc.) is July 15. 

And let’s not forget the nomination period for candidates for the 
county committee elections, which began on June 14. The election 
of interested and responsible farmers to FSA county committees is 
essential to the administration of FSA programs at the local level. I 
encourage all interested producers, including women 
and underserved producers to consider serving your fellow 
producers by running for the county committee. 

This is just a small snapshot of the programs available to farmers 
and ranchers through FSA. They are here for you and I encourage 
you to use them. Stop by your local FSA office and check out what 
may be available to help your farming operation. 

 
Producers are Encouraged to Report 
Prevented Planting and Failed Acres 
USDA Farm Service Agency (FSA) reminds producers to report 
prevented planting and failed acres in order to establish or retain 
FSA program eligibility for some programs. 

Producers should report crop acreage they intended to plant, but 
due to natural disaster, were prevented from planting.  Prevented 
planting acreage must be reported on form CCC-576, Notice of 
Loss, no later than 15 calendar days after the final planting date as 
established by FSA and Risk Management Agency (RMA). 

Contact your local FSA office for a list of final planting dates by 
crop. 

If a producer is unable to report the prevented planting acreage 
within the 15 calendar days following the final planting date, a late-
filed report can be submitted.  Late-filed reports will only be 
accepted if FSA conducts a farm visit to assess the eligible disaster 
condition that prevented the crop from being planted.  A 
measurement service fee will be charged. 

Additionally, producers with failed acres should also use form CCC-
576, Notice of Loss, to report failed acres. 

Producers of hand-harvested crops must notify FSA of damage or 
loss through the administrative County Office within 72 hours of the 



date of damage or loss first becomes apparent. This notification 
can be provided by filing a CCC-576, email, fax or phone. 
Producers who notify the County Office by any method other than 
by filing the CCC-576 are still required to file a CCC-576, Notice of 
Loss, within the required 15 calendar days. 

For losses on crops covered by the Non-Insured Crop Disaster 
Assistance Program (NAP), producers must file a Notice of Loss 
within 15 days of the occurrence of the disaster or when losses 
become apparent. Producers must timely file a Notice of Loss for 
failed acres on all crops including grasses. 

 

 
New Dairy Margin Coverage Signup Begins June 17 
Signup begins June 17 for the new Dairy Margin Coverage (DMC) program, the cornerstone 
program of the dairy safety net that helps dairy producers manage the volatility of milk and feed 
prices, operated by the U.S. Department of Agriculture’s Farm Service Agency (FSA). 

The 2018 Farm Bill allowed USDA to construct the new DMC, which replaces the Margin Protection 
Program for Dairy (MPP-Dairy). This new program offers protection to dairy producers when the 
difference between the all-milk price and the average feed cost (the margin) falls below a certain 
dollar amount selected by the producer. 

The program provides coverage retroactive to January 1, 2019, with applicable payments following 
soon after enrollment. At the time of signup, dairy producers can choose between the $4.00 to 
$9.50 coverage levels. Learn more about coverage levels and premiums. 

The Farm Bill also allows producers who participated in MPP-Dairy from 2014-2017 to receive a 
repayment or credit for part of the premiums paid into the program. FSA has been providing 
premium reimbursements to producers since last month and those that elect the 75 percent credit 
option will now have that credit applied toward 2019 DMC premiums. 

The Department has built in a 50 percent blend of premium and supreme alfalfa hay prices with the 
alfalfa hay price used under the prior dairy program to provide a total feed cost that more closely 
aligns with hay rations used by many producers. At a milk margin minus feed cost of $9.50 or less, 
payments are possible. With the 50 percent hay blend, FSA’s revised April 2019 income over feed 
cost margin is $8.82 per hundredweight (cwt). The revised margins for January, February and 
March are, respectively, $7.71, $7.91 and $8.66 – triggering DMC payments for each month. 

DMC payments will be reduced by 6.2 percent in 2019 because of a sequester order required by 
Congress and issued in accordance with the Balanced Budget and Emergency Deficit Control Act of 
1985. 

DMC offers catastrophic coverage at no cost to the producer, other than an annual $100 
administrative fee. Producers can opt for greater coverage levels for a premium in addition to the 
administrative fee. Operations owned by limited resource, beginning, socially disadvantaged or 
veteran farmers and ranchers may be eligible for a waiver on administrative fees. Producers have 
the choice to lock in coverage levels until 2023 and receive a 25-percent discount on their DMC 
premiums. 
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To assist producers in making coverage elections, USDA partnered with the University of Wisconsin 
to develop a DMC decision support tool, which can be used to evaluate various scenarios using 
different coverage levels through DMC. 

All dairy operations in the United States are eligible for the DMC program. An operation can be run 
either by a single producer or multiple producers who commercially produce and market cows’ milk. 

Eligible dairy operations must have a production history determined by FSA. For most operations, 
production history is based on the highest milk production in 2011, 2012 and 2013. Newer dairy 
operations have other options for determining production history. Producers may contact their local 
FSA office to get their verified production history. 

Dairy producers also are reminded that 2018 Farm Bill provisions allow for dairy operation to 
participate in both FSA’s DMC program and the Risk Management Agency’s Livestock Gross 
Margin (LGM-Dairy) program. There are also no restrictions from participating in DMC in 
conjunction with any other RMA insurance products. 

For more information, visit farmers.gov DMC webpage or contact your local USDA service center. 
To locate your local FSA office, visit farmers.gov/service-locator. 

 
2019 Acreage Reporting Dates 
In order to comply with FSA program eligibility requirements, all producers are encouraged to visit 
their local County FSA office to file an accurate crop certification report by the applicable deadline. 

The following acreage reporting dates are applicable for West Virginia: 

June 15, 2019                         All other crops including perennial forage, corn, and soybeans. 

The following exceptions apply to the above acreage reporting dates: 

• If the crop has not been planted by the above acreage reporting date, then the acreage 
must be reported no later than 15 calendar days after planting is completed. 

•   
• If a producer acquires additional acreage after the above acreage reporting date, then the 

acreage must be reported no later than 30 calendars days after purchase or acquiring the 
lease. Appropriate documentation must be provided to the county office. 

•   
• If a perennial forage crop is reported with the intended use of “cover only,” “green manure,” 

“left standing,” or “seed,” then the acreage must be reported by July 15th. 

Noninsured Crop Disaster Assistance Program (NAP) policy holders should note that the acreage 
reporting date for NAP covered crops is the earlier of the dates listed above or 15 calendar days 
before grazing or harvesting of the crop begins. 

For questions regarding crop certification and crop loss reports, please contact the local county 
office.  
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USDA Reopens Continuous CRP Signup  
USDA’s Farm Service Agency (FSA) will accept applications beginning June 3, 2019, for certain 
practices under the continuous Conservation Reserve Program (CRP) signup and will offer 
extensions for expiring CRP contracts. The 2018 Farm Bill reauthorized CRP, one of the country’s 
largest conservation programs. 

FSA stopped accepting applications last fall for the continuous CRP signup when 2014 Farm Bill 
authority expired. Since passage of the 2018 Farm Bill last December, Fordyce said FSA has 
carefully analyzed the language and determined that a limited signup prioritizing water-quality 
practices furthers conservation goals and makes sense for producers as FSA works to fully 
implement the program. 

Continuous CRP Signup 

This year’s signup will include such practices as grassed waterways, filter strips, riparian buffers, 
wetland restoration and others. View a full list of practices approved for this program. 

Continuous signup enrollment contracts are 10 to 15 years in duration. Soil rental rates will be set at 
90 percent of the existing rates. Incentive payments will not be offered for these contracts. 

Conservation Reserve Enhancement Program Signup 

FSA will also reopen signup for existing Conservation Reserve Enhancement Program (CREP) 
agreements. Fact sheets on current CREP agreements are available on this webpage. 

Other CRP Signup Options 

FSA will open a CRP general signup in December 2019 and a CRP Grasslands signup later. 

CRP Contract Extensions 

A one-year extension will be offered to existing CRP participants who have expiring CRP contracts 
of 14 years or less. Producers eligible for an extension will receive a letter describing their options. 

Alternatively, producers with expiring contracts may have the option to enroll in the Transition 
Incentives Program, which provides two additional annual rental payments on the condition the land 
is sold or rented to a beginning farmer or rancher or a member of a socially disadvantaged group. 

More Information 

Producers interested in applying for continuous CRP practices, including those under existing 
CREP agreements, or who need an extension, should contact their USDA service center beginning 
June 3. To locate your local FSA office, visit www.farmers.gov. More information on CRP can be 
found at www.fsa.usda.gov/crp. 
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Higher Limits Now Available on USDA Farm Loans 
Higher limits are now available for borrowers interested in USDA’s farm loans, which help 
agricultural producers purchase farms or cover operating expenses. The 2018 Farm Bill increased 
the amount that producers can borrow through direct and guaranteed loans available through 
USDA’s Farm Service Agency (FSA) and made changes to other loans, such as microloans and 
emergency loans. 

Key changes include: 

• The Direct Operating Loan limit increased from $300,000 to $400,000, and the Guaranteed 
Operating Loan limit increased from $ 1.429 million to $1.75 million. Operating loans help 
producers pay for normal operating expenses, including machinery and equipment, seed, 
livestock feed, and more. 

• The Direct Farm Ownership Loan limit increased from $300,000 to $600,000, and the 
Guaranteed Farm Ownership Loan limit increased from $1.429 million to $1.75 million. 
Farm ownership loans help producers become owner-operators of family farms as well as 
improve and expand current operations. 

• Producers can now receive both a $50,000 Farm Ownership Microloan and a $50,000 
Operating Microloan. Previously, microloans were limited to a combined $50,000. 
Microloans provide flexible access to credit for small, beginning, niche, and non-traditional 
farm operations. 

• Producers who previously received debt forgiveness as part of an approved FSA 
restructuring plan are now eligible to apply for emergency loans. Previously, these 
producers were ineligible. 

• Beginning and socially disadvantaged producers can now receive up to a 95 percent 
guarantee against the loss of principal and interest on a loan, up from 90 percent. 

About Farm Loans 

Direct farm loans, which include microloans and emergency loans, are financed and serviced by 
FSA, while guaranteed farm loans are financed and serviced by commercial lenders. For 
guaranteed loans, FSA provides a guarantee against possible financial loss of principal and interest. 

For more information on FSA farm loans, visit www.fsa.usda.gov or contact your local USDA service 
center. 

 
USDA is an equal opportunity provider, employer and lender. To file a complaint of discrimination, 
write: USDA, Office of the Assistant Secretary for Civil Rights, Office of Adjudication, 1400 
Independence Ave., SW, Washington, DC 20250-9410 or call (866) 632-9992 (Toll-free Customer 
Service), (800) 877-8339 (Local or Federal relay), (866) 377-8642 (Relay voice users). 
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